# Human Rights and the Olympic Movement: estrangements and approximations

Billy Graeff
Federal University of Rio Grande (Brazil)
billygraeff@gmail.com

Daiana Viacelli Fernandes Anhanguera University (Brazil) daianaviacelli@gmail.com

#### Abstract

This article focuses on the connexion between the Olympic Movement and Human Rights issues, specifically addressing the Summer Games that took place in 2000 (Sydney), 2004 (Athens), 2008 (Beijing), 2012 (London), and 2016 (Rio de Janeiro). Initially, the text locates the Olympic Games in the context of global capitalism. Later, the article highlights aspects of the Games that have become affected by human rights issues in the XXI Century. Next, we give examples of how these issues have been interpreted in the context of the Olympic Movement. Finally, we indicate ways in which the academic community can contribute to help issues related to Human Rights become an integral part of the Olympic Movement.

## **Keywords**

Sociology of sports, sport mega events, Olympic Games, Human Rights

Graeff, B. & Viacelli Fernandes, D. (2019). Human Rights and the Olympic Movement: estrangements and approximations. *Diagoras: International Academic Journal on Olympic Studies*, *3*, 153–172. Retrieved from http://diagorasjournal.com/index.php/diagoras/article/view/69

## Introduction

Sport mega events in general have been increasingly moulded by transnational businesses, which come to affect these events through increasing streams of revenue, such as television rights, ticket sales, and commercial 'partnerships' or sponsorships (Allmers & Maennig, 2009; Horne & Manzenreiter, 2004; Matheson, 2006; Müller, 2014). These events have also been progressively involved in specific forms of securitisation, which invariably have negative consequences for deprived communities in the vicinity of the event in addition to increasing costs (Boyle & Haggerty, 2009; Eisenhauer, Adair & Taylor, 2014; Houlihan & Giulianotti, 2012; Matheson, 2006).

Additionally, these events have also become strongly related to policies of gentrification, which often affect local communities and political economies (Allmers & Maennig, 2009; Gaffney, 2013; Schausteck de Almeida & Graeff, 2016). These processes are only possible due to the gigantic size such mega events have grown to (Giulianotti, 2011; Müller, 2015), which is important for this text, because the Olympic Games that 'land' in the cities of the XXI century are not the same as those first imagined by Baron Pierre de Coubertin, but giant structures that may suffer from 'gigantism'. Gigantism is the term used in the literature on sport mega events to refer to problematic issues arising from the fact that such events are becoming increasingly larger (Bloyce & Smith, 2012; Müller, 2014).

Sport mega events have increasingly been considered as out of the ordinary, representing a break in the routine of everyday life at national, local and individual levels (Horne, 2015; Roche, 2000). However, the characteristics mentioned earlier do not manifest themselves in an isolated fashion around sport mega events. These events have been increasingly associated with the logic of capitalist modernity (Horne & Manzenreiter, 2006; Roche, 1998) and have tended to be 'the creations of political leaderships and economic elites' (Roche 2008, p. 287). Thus, they are produced by the collective efforts of enormous corporations in the most diverse areas, whole national states, vast media complexes, political and economic elites, and transnational sports institutions.

One facet of such phenomena that arouses interest in academia is the connexion between the Olympic Games and globalisation. Attempts to understand and explain 'the global' have become more frequent since the late 20th century. For the development of our text, it is important that we highlight some features of the globalisation phenomenon.

One important development in the growth of contemporary global capitalism occurred at the beginning of the 20th century in the economic field: the rise of transnational capital. By transnational capital we mean the set of resources used by investors and speculators to develop economic activities in different countries (Robinson, 2012). However, several authors also use the term when referring to the transnational capitalist class (Sklair, 2002b; Struna, 2013). For Sklair, 'if the capitalist system is the dominant global system, then the TCC [transnational capitalist class] is the global ruling class' (1997, p. 520, emphasis added). Although underlined by technological and scientific advances, especially in areas such as transport and communication, the rise of transnational capital then opened the possibility for important changes that formed the basis for the economic globalisation (Robinson, 2004).

It is also important to note that after the rise of transnational capital, the flow of production and distribution of goods and services followed a trend of expansion, fractioning and outsourcing, now under the auspices of the advancement of neoliberal policies and the strengthening of transnational capital (Maher, 2016; Meszaros, 1995). More specifically, the flow of production and distribution of goods and services operated territorial expansion, fractionation of the productive process and outsourcing of productive stages to places where cheap labour could be used.

This point is crucial for the discussion of sport mega events presented in this article, and specifically the Olympic Games given that sport mega events and the Olympics have followed these trends of global capitalism. Sport mega events and the Olympics have recently expanded their territorial base, and they also use forms of fractionation of the production process and outsourcing. Thus, the first step we will take to adjust the focus of our text is to locate the 'Global South tour' that the Olympic Games and other sport mega events have been taking throughout the beginning of XXI Century as part of the process of globalisation and integration of the Games into global capitalism. For example, in the period from 2000 to 2022, FIFA World Cups and Summer Olympics will have been held in places such as Sydney (Australia), Athens (Greece), Beijing (China), South Africa, Brazil, Russia and Qatar (Curi, Knijnik & Mascarenhas, 2011; Horne, 2015).

The long-term consequences of this sport mega events allocation policy will only be known after many years. Meanwhile, the impact of the sport mega events 'Global South tour' on human rights could be recognised even before the Games first landed in the Global South, as some of the examples we will use demonstrate. In the next passage of the text, we analyse literature (not only academic) and present examples to illustrate peculiarities and approximations between the issue of Human Rights and the Olympic Movement.

# Editions of the Summer Olympic Games in the XXI Century and Human Rights

Human rights are rights that are considered essential to all human beings, irrespective of race, sex, nationality, ethnicity, language, religion or any other status. Human rights include the right to life and freedom, freedom from slavery, from torture, freedom of expression, and the right to work and instruction. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights was proclaimed by the General Assembly of the United Nations in Paris on December 10, 1948, by the General Assembly resolution 217 A (III) as a common standard of achievement for all peoples and all nations.

Since then, several advances have been made in the area, while the achievement of such policies has been a constant challenge, and particularly problematic in specific areas. In relation to sport mega events, the main concerns raised are related to forced evictions, abuse of workers, exploitation of children, failure to provide adequate housing within development projects, the right to work, and the right to expression and participation in decision-making processes (Centre of Sports Human Rights, 2019; Humans Right Watch, 2018).

In this section of the article, we analyse literature - not solely academic - to problematize human rights issues arising from the editions of the Olympic Games that took place in the XXI Century. While the main focus of this passage is to make evident the change provoked by the sport mega events Global South Tour, we maintained Sydney and London within the scope for two reasons. First, although geographically in the Global South, Australia can be understood in terms of different socio-economic contours to those typically identified in relation to the Global South. But together with London, the case of Sydney may help the text to highlight

that when referring to the Global South, we are referring to the 'economic, political, and epistemic dependency' that this part of the world has developed in relation to the Global North (Mignolo, 2011, p. 166). However, it is worth noting that the Global South is not only a geographical location, it is 'a metaphor that indicates the regions of the world in the receiving end of globalization', suffering the consequences of the unequal relationships that are given in this context (Mignolo, 2011, p. 184). Thus, we also kept London within our frame of analysis. However, although the United Kingdom can be considered one of the world's most advanced nations, it is not free of unequal relationships and their consequences – as we are going to demonstrate here.

The Sydney 2000 Games gave the Aboriginal Peoples of Australia a chance to highlight historical injustices dating back to the period of the country's colonisation. According to movements linked to the traditional peoples of Australia, their actions around the Olympic Games took place to give visibility to the human rights abuses suffered by such peoples throughout history. According to authorities of the Traditional Peoples, which are about 400,000 indigenous people in the country and now more than 600 traditional groups, throughout more than 200 years of colonisation, such peoples have suffered a process of decimation and disrespect. Also, according to these leaders, the Olympics did not do anything to support their cause or to help them within the economic and political situation of Australia. Other issues that became visible around the Sydney 2000 Games include questionable business, environmental policy deficits, the global sale of fake indigenous Aboriginal culture and last-minute legislation. According to Belam (2008), these last-minute laws significantly disregard 'basic democratic rights of public protest, and freedom of movement and assembly; it dramatically increases the power of police and security guards in many of the most important public places in Sydney; it introduces wide ranging public order offenses without safeguards or accountability against the abuse of power' (n.p.). There were also court cases against the organisation of Games in reference to their failure to provide support to people with disabilities (Australian Human Rights Commission, 2000; Belam, 2008; Müller, M., 2014).

For the Amnesty International (2004), one fact that should be considered regarding the 2004 Athens Olympics is that this was the first Summer Games to be held after the attacks on the twin towers' and other sites in the United States on September 11, 2001

(Samatas, 2011). This is one of the first issues that emerged during the preparation period for the 2004 Games in relation to Human Rights: the security of the event. Several sources went public to record the promulgation of anti-democratic laws as well as police abuse (BBC NEWS, 2002; International Amnesty, 2004). Another issue that grew to great proportions in relation to human rights in Greece prior to the 2004 Games has two fronts. The Roma People were persecuted, according to their reports and human rights activists. The form that such persecution took was related to the right to adequate housing. Several cases of animosity have been documented and Roma Peoples complain to the present day of having lost territory because of the Athens Games (COHRE, 2007). According to them, there was a cleaning operation and they were excluded and expelled from their homes (Brame, 2003; ESCT/ OMCT, 2004). Finally, the case of Athens 2004 also highlighted an economic issue. As the first country in serious financial trouble to host the Games in the 21st Century, the Greek case has shown that the Games can be detrimental to economies in developing countries (Berlin, 2015; Makris, 2011). After the Games, Greece approached an unprecedented economic crisis and ended up appealing to the international community. For various actors, the Olympics contributed to the growth of the Greek debt, so the Games would have contributed to the worsening of Greece's economic conditions. For example, according to the Council for Foreign Relations, the summer Olympic Games 2004 cost Greece 9 billion euros. This led to public borrowing which contributed to a rising deficit (6.1 percent) and debt-to-GDP ratio (110.6 percent) for 2004<sup>1</sup>.

According to the daily newspaper *New York Times* (2008, n. p.) 'the International Olympic Committee lowered its standards on human rights around the Beijing Olympic Games'. On the other hand, the then President of the IOC, Jacques Rogge, had made a previous statement contradicting this accusation and reaffirming that the IOC was in 'full support of human rights, and that the Chinese people had acknowledged that the games would help change their society' (The Guardian, 2004, n. p.). Wang Wei, Executive Vice President and Secretary General of the Beijing Organizing Committee for the Games, claimed that the Beijing Olympics had led to greater respect for human rights (Olympic Watch, 2008). However, during the Beijing Games, the media widely reported violations of the rights to decision making processes and free

1 https://www.cfr.org/timeline/greeces-debt-crisis-timeline

expression, as there was a sharp increase in abuse of migrant construction workers as well evictions of Beijing residents whose homes were demolished to make way for that infrastructure, and Chinese citizens who expressed concerns about all the human rights abuse were even silenced through intimidation, imprisonment and repression. Control over potential criticism has increased so much that new legislation designed to adapt the state to the Games have included penalties for 'unauthorized' coverage of everything from natural disasters to corruption scandals that might embarrass the Chinese Communist Party<sup>2</sup>. In terms of violence against human rights' advocates, for example, 53-year-old housing rights activist Ye Guozhu served a four-year prison sentence for attempting to organize protests against forced evictions related to the Beijing Olympics. Similarly, Ni Yulan, a 47-year-old lawyer was disbarred and imprisoned for her work defending the rights of those forcibly evicted in Beijing and crippled by the beatings she suffered in prison. She was arrested while trying to prevent the destruction of her own home<sup>3</sup>. The media assert that underneath the pretext of maintaining 'security' during this megaevent the Chinese government prepared themselves to removal, repress, intimidate, detain, torture and even execute hundreds of 'undesirables' during the games in 2008 (Humans Right Watch, 2008; New York Times, 2008; Olympic Watch, 2008; Telegraph, 2008).

There was widespread speculation regarding whether the Olympic Games in London would create a sustainable legacy for the most deprived communities in the UK. In human rights terms, the bid book set out several positive commitments such as limiting construction to avoid evictions; devoting new dwellings to social housing; and constructing community facilities (Equality Humans Right Commission, 2010; Right Now, 2012). This expectation was reinforced by the UK's government position that the Games have long been recognized to foster development and strengthen education, promote health and prevent disease and drug abuse; empower girls and women; promote inclusion and well-being of disabled and facilitate social inclusion (GovUK, 2012). Thus, it was expected that the 2012 Olympic Games would have a positive impact on the lives of the people of the host country.

While London 2012 did focus on these socio-economic aspects, no attention was paid to the event's impact on human rights (Right Now, 2012). Long before the Olympics began, the regions around

<sup>2</sup> https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2008/country-chapters/china-and-tibet 3 https://www.hrw.org/news/2008/08/06/china-olympics-harm-key-human-rights

event venues suffered from an accelerated process of urban change including pressure on the housing market, increased rents and house prices; displacement of previous residents; increased harassment and criminal charges against homeless persons (Right Now; 2012). Human rights abuses were suffered by migrant workers who, working as forced labour amid poor health and safety regulations, manufactured badges and mascots to London 2012. Meanwhile, underneath the illusion of job opportunities in one of the most charming cities in the world, the reality was one of human trafficking and modern-day slavery within the supply chains linked to official Olympic partners, major London hoteliers, travel and tourism companies (Institute for Human Rights and Business, 2012).

Rio de Janeiro 2016 may end up being remembered as 'The Exclusion Games" (World Cup and Olympics Popular Committee of Rio de Janeiro, 2015). That is mainly due to the apparently total disregard for human rights this edition of the Games displayed. The Rio 2016 Olympics were reportedly linked to widespread violations of children's rights, such as the right to education and other civil liberties. In total, more than 4,120 families lost their homes due to Olympic initiatives (The Guardian, 2015), and 22,000 were evicted in total (Telegraph, 2016). The right to free movement as well as the right to life were threatened throughout the entire process of production of the Games. Just as people were often banned from entering their own neighbourhoods because these areas were being destroyed, so there were prohibitions against people leaving their neighbourhoods (slums) through the Favelas' Pacification Policy. In some of these cases, people were targeted by police as they drove across the borders of the favelas where they lived<sup>4</sup>. The Favelas' Pacification Policy was reinforced by the federal and state governments, creating problematic conditions for slum dwellers, whose already stigmatised place in society was worsened, and came to live under constant surveillance of the forces of state repression (Children Win, 2015). Talbot and Carter (2018) emphasised that although the international media did not treat human rights as an important issue related to the 2016 Games, grass roots activists systematically reported abuses. For example, violence against local populations, police brutality, economic abuse, discrimination against homeless people, deprivation of liberties (free movement

and expression), creation of exception laws, race discrimination, and denial of the right to information were frequently noted by different actors in relation to Rio 2016 (Boell, 2016).

#### To keep in mind

The following table exemplifies, according to our samples, the most common incidence of Human Rights frustrations linked to the first five editions of the summer Olympic Games of the XXI Century:

Table 1. The most common incidence of Human Rights frustrations linked to the first five editions of the summer Olympic Games of the XXI Century

		Sydney 2000	Ath en s 2004	Beijing 2008	London 2012	Rio 2016
10000	Creation of exception laws and impediment to participation in decision- making processes (last minute legislation	Х	X			X
	and exclusionary policies)					
	Denial of the right to information	20	X	20	X	X
	Discrimination of race, homeless and migrant people	X	X	X	X	X
4.	Disregard for environmental issues	X				X
	Disrespect of traditional peoples and their cultures	X	Х			
6.	Economic abuse	9	X	X	X	X
	Economic exploitation of developing countries		X			Х
8.	Forced evictions			X	X	X
	Illegal expulsion of specific populations without appropriate reward	7	Х	X		Х
10.	Interruption or attack on the continuum of adequate housing			X		Х
11.	Police brutality		X	X		X
12.	Violations of the right to free expression			X	X	X
13.	Modern Slavery and human traffic		1		X	

Note. For Sydney 2000, see Australian Human Rights Commission, 2000; Belam, 2008; Müller, M., 2014. For Athens 2004, see BBC NEWS, 2002; Berlin, 2015; Brame, 2003; COHRE, 2007; ESCT/OMCT, 2004; International Amnesty, 2004; Makris, 2011; Samatas, 2011. For Beijing 2008, see Humans Right Watch, 2008; the New York Times, 2008; Olympic Watch, 2008; The Guardian, 2004; Telegraph, 2008. For London 2012, see Equality Humans Right Commission, 2010; Gov UK, 2012; Institute for Human Rights and Business, 2012; Right Now, 2012. For Rio 2016, see Boell, 2016; Children Win, 2015; Telegraph, 2016; The Guardian, 2015; World Cup and Olympics Popular Committee of Rio de Janeiro, 2015.

# The Olympic Movement and Human Rights issues

The Olympic Movement became related to or overlapped with almost every political or social movement that took place in the last century. There was an Olympic Games (1936) that became strongly associated with Nazism. One of the International Olympic Committee presidents was associated with the Spanish Fascism (Juan Antonio Samaranch). On the other hand, several images and documents connect the Games with feelings of liberty and social justice. The Olympic Charter itself states that the rights and freedoms set forth in the Olympic Charter 'shall be secured without discrimination of any kind, such as race, colour, sex, sexual orientation, language, religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin. property, birth or other status' (IOC, 2019). Regarding powerful images, at the 1968 Games, Tommie Smith, the 200 m gold medallist, and John Carlos, bronze medallist in the same event, raised their fists in protest against racial discrimination in the USA. This protest was specifically connected with the most advanced social movements of the era. These athletes were severely punished by the Olympic Movement, but over time came to be recognised as heroes.

This initial paragraph aims to make clear that the Olympic Movement is not a homogeneous structure and that its direction is in constant flux. One of the fronts that the Olympic Movement has begun to develop more systematically, and in more depth, concerns human rights. This course of action has grown to prominent proportions in the present period and it is to this initiative that we will refer in this passage of the text. This is the inclusion of a specific chapter on human rights in the host city contract.

In February 2017, the IOC announced that it was going to be making specific changes to the host city contract for the 2024 Games with regard to human rights, anti-corruption and sustainable development standards (International Olympic Committee, 2017). This initiative is, according to several interpretations, strictly related to problems associated with the editions of the Olympics that took place in the Global South (Humans Right Watch, 2017). However, as our discussion has showed, Olympic Games that take place in the Global North are not free from human rights abuses either.

Propositions to tackle human rights issues, in general, are faced with diverse challenges, and specifically those related to the economic power exerted by corporate actors. In the case of the Olympic Movement, some of the most powerful companies in the world are official sponsors of the IOC. The main actors in this context are referred to within the Olympic Movement as the TOP sponsors (members of the Olympic Partners Program)<sup>5</sup>. These companies would not be receptive to seeing their brands involved with human rights issues and thus the IOC has been rather cautious in choosing the language, they use to address human rights- related discussions and actions both within its forums and beyond them.

In the next passage of the article, we focus on discussing some suggestions that may contribute to the advancement of human rights standards within the Olympics, from a primarily academic viewpoint.

# The Olympic Movement, the Olympic Games and Human Rights: friends forever?

In this passage of the text, as concluding considerations, we discuss ways in which the academic community can contribute so that issues related to human rights become an integral part of the Olympic Movement. But first, we stress that the inclusion of the theme of human rights in the host city contract of the Olympics represents important progress both for the human rights area but specifically for sport as a social phenomenon and particularly for the Olympics. This move has the potential to prevent many of the issues we raised earlier.

The inclusion of issues related to human rights in the host city contract was an initiative that ostensibly suggested a positive step forward for the Olympics. However, in a document of 45 pages, the term 'human rights' only appears cited 4 times, all in the same paragraph. Thus, this suggests that the necessary interrelation between the many different sub-areas that interact to produce an Olympic Games may lack consideration for the human rights dimension. Therefore, this is the first challenge that the Olympic Movement, the IOC and Paris, the first host city to have to comply with explicit guidelines related to human rights, will have to face: to make human rights an integral part of the Olympics.

More specifically linked to the aim of this passage, it is important to state that although the message sent by the IOC is clear, host

5 https://www.olympic.org/sponsors

cities will have to 'protect and respect human rights and ensure any violation of human rights is remedied in a manner consistent with international agreements' (International Olympic Committee, 2017, p. 16), the way host cities will accomplish such a test is still to be known. Thus, this is the first indication of how academia can be supportive of this change within the Olympic context: researchers can examine the ways host cities organise their duty to comply with the core requirements associated with human rights. Several initiatives and actions aimed at discussing issues related to human rights have been happening in the Olympic context and can be used as a basis for researchers to evaluate the approaches of the Olympic movement and the IOC. But it should be remembered that this more official sphere may have limitations in expressing itself because of its commercial ties with the corporate universe, as mentioned in the introductory passage at the beginning of this article. Thus, all care must be taken so that rhetoric and narratives are not 'bought' by the researchers without critical analyses (International Olympic Committee, 2017a; 2017b).

Another way for researchers to contribute to the issue of human rights within the Olympics is to keep themselves aware of the institutions that traditionally work in the area of human rights. It is possible to expect that such institutions, be they transnational or local, non-governmental organisations, etc. come to participate in the Games' production processes. Whether this is true or not, people traditionally concerned with human rights will certainly have relevant positions to share with researchers. As is well known, investigative journalism has also made important contributions in the area of sport mega events and human rights. Thus, being aware of what journalists produce can likewise be an important source of information. However, we must also be aware of the fact that local mass media's economic interest in sport mega events may turn journalists from 'reporters into impresarios, from potential whistle blowers into cheerleaders' (Horne & Manzenreiter, 2006, p.8).

Now, perhaps the most important task that researchers can performance in the context of implementing a human rights agenda on the Olympic platform concerns those affected by projects linked to the Olympics. Here it seems relevant that we return to the evidence presented earlier in this discussion. Researchers interested in how the inclusion of the chapter on human rights in the host city contract has impacted the Olympic Games should listen to people who have historically been harmed

by sport mega events.

Traditional Peoples, homeless people, ethnic and race minorities, people directly affected by development projects associated with the Games, and people living in the regions where construction sites 'land' in the name of the Games should be the first to be considered where researchers are seeking to assess the development of human rights issues within the Olympics.

The task for researchers in the field of sports at the present time is considerable. We have, as an area, initiated an approximation with the issue of human rights. Several studies can be listed and they have had importance in their time. These works have been founders of a sub-area of studies: sport and human rights. But they had a difficulty that the current generation does not have, the researchers who developed such studies were pioneers, they had little or no support from the sports or academic communities (Donnelly, 2008; Giulianotti, 2004; Giulianotti & McArdle, 2006; Kennelly & Watt, 2012; Kidd, 2010; Kidd & Donnelly, 2000; among others). Now, the impression we have is that the sport community has created a sensitivity to issues related to human rights. It is possible that forms of research funding in this field become more readily accessible and more frequent. It is up to the researchers interested in this niche to develop a healthy and prolific field such that human rights issues become an integral part of the Olympic Movement in particular and of sport in general.

## References

Allmers, S., &Maennig, W. (2009). South Africa 2010: Economic Scope and Limits. SSRN Journal. Retrieved from http://www.uni-amburg.de/onTEAM/grafik/1098966615/HCED-21.pdf.

Australian Human Rights Commission (2000). Bruce Lindsay Maguire v Sydney Organising Committee for the Olympic Games. Retrieved from https://www.humanrights.gov.au/bruce-lindsay-maguire-v-sydney-organising-committee-olympic-games

BBC NEWS | World | Europe | Greek police accused of abuses. (2002). Retrieved from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/2416653.stm

Belam, M. (2008). A brief history of Olympic dissent: Sydney 2000. Retrieved from http://www.currybet.net/cbet\_blog/2008/08/a-brief-history-of-olympic-dis-12.php

Berlin, P. (2015). How the Olympics rotted Greece. Retrieved from https://www.politico.eu/article/how-the-olympics-rotted-greece/

Bloyce, D., & Smith, A. (2012). The "Olympic and Paralympic effect" on public policy: use and misuse. International Journal of Sport Policy and Politics, 4(3), 301–305. http://doi.org/10.1080/19406940.2012.746236

Boyle, P., & Haggerty, K. (2009). Spectacular Security: Mega events and the Security Complex. *International Political Sociology*, 3(3), 257-274.

Brame, D. (2003). Roma Displaced by Athens 2004 Olympics Preparation. Retrieved from https://www.culturalsurvival.org/publications/culturalsurvival-quarterly/roma-displaced-athens-2004-olympics-preparation

Centre of Sports Human Rights (2019, June 3). Retrieved from https://www.sporthumanrights.org/en/resources/meeting-report-2018-sporting-chance-forum

Children Win (2015, December). *Rio 2016 Olympics: The Exclusion*. Retrieved from http://www.childrenwin.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/DossieComiteRio2015\_ENG\_web\_ok\_low.pdf

COHRE. (2007). THE HOUSING IMPACT OF THE 2004 OLYMPIC GAMES IN ATHENS. Retrieved from http://www.ruig-gian.org/ressources/Athens\_background\_paper.pdf

Curi, M., Knijnik, J., &Mascarenhas, G. (2011). The Pan American Games in Rio de Janeiro 2007: Consequences of a sport mega-event on a BRIC country. *International Review for the Sociology of Sport*, 46(2), 140-156.

Davies, A. G (2016, September 29). *Human rights violations affected 22,000 families at Rio Olympics, says report.* Retrieved from https://www.telegraph.co.uk/olympics/2016/09/29/human-rights-atrocities-affected-22000-families-at-rio-olympics/

Donnelly, P. (2008). Sport and human rights. Sport in society, 11(4), 381-394.

Eisenhauer, S., Adair, D., & Taylor, T. (2014). Fifa-isation: Spatial security, sponsor protection and media management at the 2010 World Cup. *Surveillance & Society*, 11(4), 377-391. Retrieved from http://www.surveillance-and-society.org | ISSN: 1477-7487

Equality and Humans Rights Comission (2010). *Good Practice Guidelines Procurement and Employment.* Retrieved from https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/sites/default/files/london\_2012\_good\_practice\_guidelines.pdf

ESCR/OMCT (2004). Programme on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ESCR)/World Organisation against Torture (OMCT). (2004). The Roma and the preparation of the 2004 Olympic Games: ongoing violations of the right to adequate housing / April 29, 2004 / *Urgent Interventions*. Retrieved from http://www.omct.org/escr/urgent-interventions/greece/2004/04/d2302/

Foreign & Commonwealth Office (2012, August 29). *Human Rights and the Olympic and Paralympic Games*. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/news/human-rights-and-the-olympic-and-paralympic-games

Gaffney, C. (2013). Between Discourse and Reality: The Un-Sustainability of Mega-Event Planning. *Sustainability*, 5(9), 3926–3940. doi:10.3390/su5093926

General Assembly of the United Nations (1948, December 10). *The Universal Declaration of Human Rights*. Retrieved fromhttp://www.un.org/en/universal-declaration-human-rights/index.html

Giulianotti, R. (2004). Human rights, globalization and sentimental education: The case of sport. *Sport in Society*, 7(3), 355-369.

Giulianotti, R. (2011). Sport Mega Events, Urban Football Carnivals and Securitised Commodification: The Case of the English Premier League. *Urban Studies November* 48 (11), 3293-3310.

Giulianotti, R., & McArdle, D. (2006). *Sport, civil liberties and human rights.* London: Routledge.

Horne, J. (2015). Assessing the sociology of sport: On sports mega-events and capitalist modernity. *International Review for the Sociology of Sport*, 50(4-5), 466-471. doi:10.1177/1012690214538861

Horne, J. (2015). Sports mega-events – three sites of contemporary political contestation. Sport in Society, 0437(3), 1-13. doi: 10.1080/17430437.2015.1088721

Horne, J. D., & Manzenreiter, W. (2004). Accounting for Mega-Events: Forecast and Actual Impacts of the 2002 Football World Cup Finals on the Host Countries Japan/Korea. *International Review for the Sociology of Sport*, 39(2), 187–203. http://doi.org/10.1177/1012690204043462

Horne, J., & Manzenreiter, W. (2006). An introduction to the sociology of sports mega events. *The Sociological Review*, 54 (8),1-24. Retrieved from http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1467-954X.2006.00650.x/pdf

Houlihan, B., & Giulianotti, R. (2012). Politics and the London 2012 Olympics: the (in)security Games. *International Affairs*, 88(4), 701-717.

Human Rights Watch (2008, August 6). *China: Olympics Harm Key Human Rights*. Retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/news/2008/08/06/china-olympics-harm-key-human-rights

Human Rights Violations in the Olympic City (2016). Retrieved from https://www.boell.de/sites/default/files/2016-08-human-rights-violations-olympic-city.pdf; http://www.rioonwatch.org/?p=35118

Human Rights Watch (2017, February 28) *Olympics: Host City Contract Requires Human Rights*. Retrieved fromhttps://www.hrw.org/news/2017/02/28/olympics-host-city-contract-requires-human-rights

Human Rights Watch (2018, June 26). New Global Center for Sport and Human Rights. Retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/06/26/new-global-center-sport-and-human-rights

Institute for Human Rights and Business (2012, September 11). Retrieved from https://www.ihrb.org/focus-areas/mega-sporting-events/commentary-london-2012-olympics-legacy-business-human-rights

International Annesty (2004). Retrieved from https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/96000/eur250082004en.pdf

International Olympic Committee (2017a). *Host City Contract – Principles*. Retrieved from https://stillmed.olympic.org/media/Document%20Library/OlympicOrg/Documents/Host-City-Elections/XXXIII-Olympiad-2024/Host-City-Contract-2024-Principles.pdf#\_ga=2.29164607.280885313.1541016720-37938261.1521596558

International Olympic Committee (2017 b, February 28). IOC STRENGTHENS ITS STANCE IN FAVOUR OF HUMAN RIGHTS AND AGAINST CORRUPTION IN NEW HOST CITY CONTRACT. Retrieved from https://www.olympic.org/news/ioc-strengthens-its-stance-in-favour-of-human-rights-and-against-corruption-in-new-host-city-contract

International Olympic Committee (2019, June 26). Olympic Charter. Retrieved from https://www.olympic.org/documents/olympic-charter

Kelso, P. (2004, August 30). *Human rights shadow over Beijing games*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2004/aug/30/china. athensolympics2004

Kennelly, J., & Watt, P. (2012). Seeing Olympic effects through the eyes of marginally housed youth: changing places and the gentrification of East London. *Visual Studies*, 27(2), 151-160. doi:10.1080/1472586x.2012.677496

Kidd, B. (2010). Human rights and the Olympic Movement after Beijing. *Sport in Society*, 13(5), 901-910. doi:10.1080/17430431003651123

Kidd, B., & Donnelly, P. (2000). Human rights in sports. International review for the sociology of sport, 35(2), 131-148.

Maher, S. (2016). The Capitalist State, Corporate Political Mobilization and the Origins of Neoliberalism. *Critical Sociology*, 1–19. Retrieve from http://doi.org/10.1177/0896920516652457.

Makris, A. (2011). Athens Olympics Contributed to Greek Debt, Says Games Official GreekReporter.com. Retrieved from https://greece.greekreporter.com/2011/12/27/2004-athens-olympics-contributed-to-greek-debt-says-games-official/

Matheson, V. A. (2006). Mega events: The effect of the world's biggest sporting events on local, regional, and national economies. IASE working paper, 06–22. Retrieved from http://college.holycross.edu/RePEc/hcx/Matheson\_MegaEvents.pdf

Meszaros, I. (1995). Beyond Capital - Towards a theory of transition. London, UK: Merlin Press.

Mignolo, W. D. (2011). The global South and world dis/order. Journal of Anthropological Research, 67(2), 165-188.

Müller, M. (2014). Introduction: Winter Olympics Sochi 2014: what is at stake? East European Politics, 30(2), 153–157. http://doi.org/10.1080/2159 9165.2014.880694

Müller, M. (2015). What makes an event a mega-event? Definitions and sizes. Leisure Studies, 34(6), 627-642. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10. 1080/02614367.2014.993333

Olympic Watch (2008, August 14). Olympic Watch responds to Beijing organizer claims. Retrieved from http://www.olympicwatch.org/news.php?id=130

Robinson, W. (2004). A theory of global capitalism. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.

Robinson, W. (2012). Global Capitalism Theory and the Emergence of Transnational Elites. Critical Sociology, 38(3), 349–363. doi: 10.1177/0896920511411592

Roche, M. (1998). Mega events, culture and modernity: Expos and the origins of public culture. International Journal of Cultural Policy, 5(1), 1–31. http://doi.org/10.1080/10286639809358087

Roche, M. (2000). Mega events and modernity. London, UK: Routledge.

Roche, M. (2008). Putting the London 2012 Olympics into perspective: the challenge of understanding mega-events. Twenty-First Century Society, 3(3), 285-290.

Samatas, M. (2011). Surveillance in Athens 2004 and Beijing 2008: A comparison of the Olympic surveillance modalities and legacies in two different Olympic host regimes. Urban Studies, 48(15), 3347-3366.

Schausteck de Almeida, A. B., & Graeff, B. (2016). Displacement and Gentrication in the "City of Exception": Rio de Janeiro Towards the 2016 Olympic Games. Bulletin Journal of Sport Science and Physical Education, 70, 54-61.

Sklair, L. (1997). Social movements for global capitalism: the transnational capitalist class in action. *Review of International Political Economy*, 4(3), 514–538. doi:10.1080/096922997347733

Sklair, L. (2002b). Democracy and the Transnational Capitalist Class. *International Political Science Review*, 1–14.

Spencer, R. (2008, July 29). *Beijing Olympics; Human rights abuses getting worse* https://www.telegraph.co.uk/sport/olympics/2469078/Beijing-Olympics-Human-rights-abuses-getting-worse.html

Struna, J. (2013). Global Capitalism and Transnational Class Formation. *Globalizations*, 10(5), 651–657. doi: 10.1080/14747731.2013.828963

Talbot, A., & Carter, T. F. (2018). Human rights abuses at the Rio 2016 Olympics: activism and the media. *Leisure Studies*, 37(1), 77-88.

Thomas, K (2008, November 26). *I.O.C. Issues Glowing Review of Beijing Games*. Retrieved fromhttps://www.nytimes.com/2008/11/27/sports/olympics/27olympics.html

Watts, J. (2015, December 08). Rio Olympics linked to widespread human rights violations, report reveals. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/dec/08/rio-olympics-2016-human-rights-violations-report

World Cup and Olympics Popular Committee of Rio de Janeiro (2015, December 08). "*Rio 2016: The Exclusion Games*". Retrieved from https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/rio-2016-the-exclusion-games

Zeffert, H. (2012, August 13). LONDON 2012: MEGA EVENTS AND HUMAN RIGHTS. Retrieved from http://rightnow.org.au/opinion-3/london-2012-mega-events-and-human-rights/

#### **Author**

Billy Graeff is a lecturer at the Federal University of Rio Grande (Brazil). His main topics are sociology of sport and sport mega events. Billy also develops research on skateboarding, sport for development and peace, and Human Rights within sport/sport mega events. Billy has taught courses and lectures in several universities in Brazil and abroad. Among them are Loughborough University (United Kingdom), Nottingham Trent University (United Kingdom), University of Valencia (Spain) and Palacký University Olomouc (Czech Republic). Billy is a member of the International Olympic Academy (Greece) and the Brazilian Olympic Academy and member of the International Sociology of Sport Association (ISSA) and the Latin American Association of Sociocultural Studies of Sport (ALESDE). He is author of 'Capitalism, sport mega events and the Global South' published by Routledge, 2019.

Daiana Viacelli Fernandes is a lecturer at Anhanguera University in Rio Grande (Brazil). Her main topics are sociology of sports and dance. She also develops research on sport mega events and Human Rights within sport/ sport mega events. She has taught courses at the Federal University of Rio Grande (Brazil) and UNISEP (Brazil).